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District 3 Citizens Advisory Board Meeting

Minutes

Monday, November 4, 2019
   

      

    Goddard School District 

7 p.m. 






             
 Conference Center

Board members in attendance: Sharon Aislieger, Lamont Anderson, Nancy Hinten, Sherry Livingston, Janice Manlove, Kevin McWhorter, Glen Shafer
County representatives: Commissioner David Dennis, Doug Williams, Brad Crisp, Mike Pepoon 
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1. Call to Order – Meeting called to order by Chair Lamont Anderson, 7:00 pm.
2. Approval of April Minutes – Janice Manlove moved to accept the minutes. Seconded by Nancy Hinten, passed unanimously. 

PUBLIC AGENDA

None

NEW BUSINESS

1. Fire Consolidation Update – Fire Chief Doug Williams, Deputy Chief Brad Crisp
Consolidation of Wichita Fire Department (WFD) and Sedgwick County Fire District 1 (SCFD1) has been discussed on numerous occasions. The two departments began taking calls together in 2006. 
Deputy Chief Crisp was hired earlier this year specifically to study the feasibility of consolidation. The relationship between the two departments has changed – Chief Doug Williams and WFD Chief Tammy Snow meet monthly as do the deputy chiefs. 
One new aspect of consolidation research will be a joint academy next year. 

A conversation about operations led to the description of the “black line,” an imaginary line where WFD responds to calls outside of its jurisdiction. Due to this, both departments are looking at the potential to move to an automatic aid-type agreement rather than a mutual aid agreement. 

Glen Shafer asked for clarification, based on the map shown, it looks like SCFD1 needs WFD more than the opposite. Chief responded that based on call volume, SCFD1 runs two calls into Wichita for every one call WFD runs in the county. 
Sharon Aislieger wanted to know if this also applied to volunteer and professional departments. Chief replied that this conversation was just with WFD and SCFD1. 

Continued joint fire training is becoming more common between departments at the Regional Training Center (RTC). SCFD1 leadership plans to approach the Board of County Commissioners (BOCC) to potentially add a staff member at the RTC to assist with training. 

Hinten asked if there were any challenges in hiring. Chief said that SCFD1’s pay scale is a little behind WFD’s but they do not have an issue recruiting. He would like to see a more diverse candidate pool though. 
In terms of fire prevention, another operation shared by the departments, it is handled differently by each department. Several stakeholders in this operation include Wichita Area Builders Association (WABA), Metropolitan Area Building and Construction Department (MABCD), and the State Fire Marshal. 

Records management and technology is a final area of potential consolidation. The departments are currently pursuing a joint software purchase. 
Next steps in 2020 include: rehab and mobile air units, shared contracts for equipment, cross train truck companies and water supply, and brush truck operations. 

Administrative work includes: dialogue with other communities, a fiscal review of both departments, formalizing work groups, and creating steering committees. 
Aislieger added that around 1991 there was a taskforce created to study fire consolidation. The research then showed there was not necessarily a cost saving but it may improve effectiveness. The League of Women Voters is supportive of fire consolidation. 
Shafer asked who has the final decision-making authority, elected officials or fire departments. Chairman Dennis explained that elected officials would but there are many things to consider, such as the WFD’s union. Finances may be the most difficult area and some of training. Sedgwick County and Wichita have a history of being able to combine departments (Metropolitan Area Planning Department (MAPD) and MABCD)). 

Nancy Hinten mentioned the new station in Andale. Chief clarified that it would be staffed with the crew that is currently at the Andale station. 
2. Sedgwick County Legislative Update – County Counselor Mike Pepoon

Commissioners reviewed a list of issues recently at a Commission Staff meeting. Behavioral health was a top issue last year that the Counselor expects to continue over to the new platform. 
Nuisance abatement is a topic that has been discussed more recently. Cities and improvement districts have the ability to manage these properties but counties do not. There’s a Court of Appeals case that said counties were not able to use home rule for this. 

Aislieger asked if the Health Department comes into play at all with nuisance abatement. No, MABCD staff and the Counselor’s office handle it. 

Kevin McWhorter asked how long this fight had been going on. Pepoon stated that when he was lobbied for the County from 2001-2006, it nearly succeeded. The lobbyist last year had some success and he hopes to try it again. This is driven by complaints from neighbors. County Court and fines are not effective. 

Significant “wins” from last legislative season include: 911 funding, mental health, and election vote centers similar to early voting but running into issues with the Secretary of State’s support.

Aislieger likes the idea of a regional mental health facility. Chairman added that the County recently entertained the local state delegation which was well received. 

Pepoon continued that the City will discuss formalizing its platform at the end of November and the County will maybe early December. Chairman mentioned there was a meeting December 5 with representatives from the Wichita Regional Chamber of Commerce and City of Wichita. 
Manlove stated that Manhattan, Kansas recently built a mental health facility. Pepoon will reach out to Manhattan’s counselor next week at a conference. 
McWhorter asked what was exempted from the property tax lid. Chairman mentioned some public safety items were but the Chief Financial Officer would be the better person to answer. 

BOARD AGENDA

Citizens Advisory Board Members 
None
Comments from Commissioner Dennis
· Exploration Place named Adam Smith its next president. He has a background in aircraft. 
· A music festival is looking at moving its event from El Dorado to Lake Afton. 

· SB130 (creating vote centers) passed last year and supporters have been pushing the Secretary of State to determine regulations. Chairman thinks the Secretary is being influence by Johnson County who is also not supportive of the new law. 

· McWhorter asked why Johnson County would be against vote centers. Chairman has no idea. 
· December topics may include the Riverfront Legacy Master Plan. 
· Several Veterans Day events will occur soon: JROTC formal military parade, KPTS banquet Friday, and parade on Saturday. 

· Chairman added that 51 years ago he and his wife were married over the Veterans Day holiday. 
ADJOURNMENT

Aislieger made a motion for adjournment, Manlove seconded. Anderson adjourned the meeting. 
Next meeting will be at 7 p.m. on Monday, December 2, at the Goddard School Conference Center.  
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